

Pillar 3 Disclosures

31 March 2023

Final dated 6 June 2023

Contents

1 (Overview	5
1.1	Introduction	5
1.2	2 Regulatory Framework for Disclosures	5
1.3	Basis of preparation	5
1.4	Frequency of disclosure	6
1.5	Prudential regulation changes	6
1.6	Verification	8
1.7	Summary of key disclosures	9
1.8	Overview of Risk Weighted Exposure Amounts (RWEAs)	10
2 1	Risk Management Approach	15
2.1	Risk Statement	15
2.1		
2.2		
	2.3.1 Risk Management Framework	
	2.3.2 Strategies and processes to manage risks for each category of risk	
	2.3.2.1 Credit Risk	
	2.3.2.2 Loans fully secured on residential property	
2	2.3.2.3 Loans fully secured on land	
2	2.3.2.4 Climate Risk	17
2	2.3.2.5 Treasury	17
3.2	P Financial Risk	18
3	3.2.1 Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB)	
3	3.2.2 Liquidity Risk	
З	3.2.3 Funding Risk	
3	3.2.4 Capital Risk	
3.3	3 Operational Risk	18
3.4	Conduct and Regulatory Risk	19
3.5	5 Strategic Risk	19
3.6	Pension Obligation Risk	19
4 I	Remuneration	20
4.1	Information relating to body that oversees remuneration	20
4	4.1.2 External consultancy	20
4	4.1.3 Material risk takers (MRTs)	
4.2	2 Information relating to the design and structure of the remuneration system for identif	ed staff21
4	4.2.1 Overview of the key features and objectives of remuneration policy	

4.2.2 Information on the criteria used for performance measurement and ex ante and ex post risk adjustment
4.2.3 Information on how the institution ensures that staff in internal control functions are remunerated independently of the businesses they oversee
4.2.4 Policies and criteria applied for the award of guaranteed variable remuneration and severance payments
4.3 Description of the ways in which current and future risks are taken into account in the remuneration processes
4.4 The ratios between fixed and variable remuneration set in accordance with Article 94(1) of CRD
4.5 Description of the ways in which the institution seeks to link performance during a performance measurement period with levels of remuneration
4.5.1 Overview of main performance criteria and metrics for the institution, business lines and individuals
4.5.2 Overview of how amounts of individual variable remuneration are linked to institution- wide and individual performance
4.5.3 Criteria used to determine the balance between different types of instruments awarded including shares, equivalent ownership interest, options, and other instruments
4.5.4 Information of the measures the institution will implement to adjust variable remuneration in the event that performance metrics are weak, including the institution's criteria for determining "weak" performance metrics
4.6 Description of the ways in which the institution seeks to adjust remuneration to take account of long-term performance
4.6.1 Overview of the institution's policy on deferral, pay-out in instrument, retention periods and vesting of variable remuneration including where it is different among staff or categories of staff 24
Attestation
Contact
Appendix 1 – Capital resources statement
Appendix 2 – Reconciliation of accounting balance sheet assets to regulatory credit risk exposure31
Appendix 3 – Glossary of abbreviations and definitions

Tables

Table 1:	UK M1 - Key Metrics
Table 2:	UK OV1 - Overview of risk weighted exposure amounts
Table 3:	${\sf UK\ CRM-Standardised\ approach-Credit\ risk\ exposure\ and\ CRM\ effects\ 202311}$
Table 4:	UK CRM – Standardised approach – Credit risk exposure and CRM effects 202212
Table 5:	CR5 - Standardised approach - exposure by asset class 202313
Table 6:	CR5 - Standardised approach - exposure by asset class 202214
Table 7:	Three lines of defence model
Table 8:	UK REM1 - Remuneration awarded for the financial year
Table 9:	UK REM2 - Special payments to MRT staff
Table 10:	UK REM5 - Remuneration information on MRT staff
Table 11:	UK CC1 - Composition of regulatory own funds
Table 12:	Year-end balance sheet assets reconciled to regulatory exposures

1 Overview

1.1 Introduction

This document presents the Pillar 3 disclosures on capital and risk management of the regulated group (the Group) for the year ended 31 March 2023.

The disclosure requirements in this document apply to Cumberland Building Society and its subsidiary, Borderway Finance Limited.

1.2 Regulatory Framework for Disclosures

The Basel framework is structured around three pillars which govern minimum capital requirements, outline the supervisory review framework, and promote market discipline through disclosure requirements.

- **Pillar 1** sets out the minimum capital requirement that firms are required to meet for Credit, Market and Operational Risk.
- Pillar 2 supervisory review process requires firms and supervisors to form a view on whether a firm should hold additional capital against risks not taken into account or not fully covered in Pillar 1 (e.g. interest rate risk in the banking book and pension obligation risk) and factors external to the firm (e.g. economic cycle effects). To comply, institutions are required to develop adequate arrangements, strategies, processes and mechanisms to maintain sound management and coverage of their risks, including maintenance of the prescribed capital.
- Pillar 3 aims to complement the capital requirement and supervisory review process by encouraging market discipline through developing a set of disclosure requirements under the Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR) that allow market participants to assess the scope of application, risk exposures, risk assessment process and capital adequacy of firms. The Pillar 3 disclosures contained within this document have two principal purposes:
 - To meet the regulatory disclosure requirements under the Disclosure (CRR) Part of the PRA Rulebook (CRR), supplemented by any specific additional requirements of the Prudential Regulatory Authority (PRA); and
 - To provide transparency and further useful information on the capital and risk profile of the Group.

1.3 Basis of preparation

The group meets the criteria for being a 'small and non-complex' institution as introduced in the CRR II and incorporated into the PRA Rulebook under Article 433b.

The Group's policy is to comply with all requirements of the derogation for small and non-complex institutions as per article 433b of the PRA Rulebook.

These disclosures have therefore been prepared applying the concept of derogation for small and noncomplex institutions.

There are no current or foreseen material practical or legal impediments to the transfer of own funds or repayment of liabilities among the parent undertaking and its subsidiaries. All figures in tables are in thousands of pounds, unless stated otherwise.

The Group's financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention, modified to include certain items at fair value, and in accordance with Financial Reporting Standard 102 (FRS 102) and International Accounting Standard 39 (IAS 39).

Row numbers in the below tables relate to the Prudential Regulation Authority (PRA) prescribed references within the standardised templates; where rows contain a nil value, these have been excluded in some circumstances for the purposes of enhancing the readability and understandability of these disclosures.

Disclosures have not been duplicated where items are available in the annual report.

1.4 Frequency of disclosure

Pillar 3 disclosures are prepared annually to 31 March and are published on the Society's website at the same time as the Annual Report and Accounts in accordance with Article 433 of the CRR.

1.5 Prudential regulation changes

On 30 November 2022, the PRA published its consultation paper CP16/22 setting out its proposed rules and expectations with respect to the Basel 3.1 standards that remain to be implemented in the UK. This will complete the implementation of post-global financial crisis prudential reforms, which were designed to

- i) increase the quantity of capital in the system, per unit of risk;
- ii) increase the quality of capital held by firms; and
- iii) improve the accuracy of risk-management firms, reducing the variability of risk-weighted assets (RWAs).

On 29 April 2022, the PRA also published Consultation Paper 5/22 'The Strong and Simple Framework: a definition of a Simpler-regime Firm' (CP5/22).

In CP5/22, the PRA sets out proposals for introducing a definition of a 'Simpler-regime firm' and follows on from Discussion Paper 1/21(DP1/21). The PRA's implementation of a definition would be the first step in designing a strong and simple framework. A Simpler-regime firm would be subject to a simpler, but robust, set of prudential rules in the future. The PRA also considers that publishing the proposed definition also provides the benefit of giving firms early visibility of a key building block of the future simpler regime.

The PRA proposes to introduce a number of objective and transparent criteria for assessing whether a firm meets the definition of a Simpler-regime firm. The PRA proposes a firm must meet all of the scope criteria:

- A maximum size threshold of £20 billion of total assets, where total assets are as defined in the financial reporting framework and calculated using the average of the firm's total assets it was required to report during the previous 36 months in accordance with Rule 7.1 of the Regulatory Reporting Part of the PRA Rulebook.
- ii) A firm must have an on-and off-balance sheet trading book business that would be equal to, or less than, both of the following thresholds: (i) 5% of the firm's total assets; and (ii) £44 million.
- iii) The sum of a firm's overall net foreign exchange position, as defined in Article 351 in the Capital Requirements Regulation (CRR), must be equal to or less than 2% of the firm's own funds; and a firm must have no commodity positions.
- iv) A firm must not have any internal ratings based (IRB) approvals to meet the definition of a Simplerregime firm. Firms that wish to develop IRB models and submit an IRB application would be able to do so, while continuing to meet the Simpler-regime Firm definition. A firm would only cease to meet the definition when the model has regulatory approval, and hence will be using the model to calculate its capital requirements going forward.
- v) The firm's activity is primarily based in the UK and focused on UK-based customers or counterparties. The PRA proposes that at least 85% of a firm's credit exposures must be to obligors located in the UK, where exposures mean the exposures reported in COR001a, table C 09.04. In calculating these exposures to UK obligors and to obligors in all countries, a firm should use the geographical location of exposures reported in COR001a, table C 09.04, and exclude the exposure classes referred to in points (a) to (f) of Article 112 of the CRR.

The PRA proposes to exclude from the definition of a Simpler-regime firm firms providing certain clearing, settlement and custody services (excluded services):

i. Firms that, as any part of their business activity, provide clearing, settlement, custody or correspondent banking services (including by acting as an intermediary) to another bank

or building society, wherever based. The affected services would include providing the other bank or building society with access to the facilities or services of financial market infrastructure (FMI) of which the firm is a direct or indirect member or participant, and also providing access to an exchange, other trading facility, payment system of any other financial market utility or infrastructure.

ii. Firms that operate payment systems.

The PRA proposes that the assessment of whether a firm is a Simpler-regime firm should be made at the highest level of the UK consolidation group. This would mean a firm meets the definition if it and the UK consolidation group of which it is part, and all the banks and building societies within the UK consolidation group, meet the scope criteria. This is achieved when the criteria other than the excluded services are met by the firm, the UK consolidation group on a consolidated basis, and each of the banks and building societies within the UK consolidation group; and the criteria concerning excluded services are met by the firm and each of the banks and building societies within the UK consolidation group.

The PRA is minded to propose in future consultations that a Simpler-regime firm would be automatically in scope of the intended simpler regime. It would also look to consult on a mechanism that allows firms to opt out of the regime.

The PRA plans to consult on other aspects of the simple regime layer of the strong and simple framework, including the requirements that would apply under this regime, in early 2023. The second set of proposals are likely to follow in 2024.

As the proposals are currently understood, (noting that some of the cross references to trading assets could be interpreted to exclude the Cumberland due to FINREP's use of trading assets in a way which captures hedging derivatives), the Cumberland would meet the definition of a Simpler Regime Firm.

The PRA also published CP4/23 on 27 February 2023, setting out the liquidity and disclosure requirements that would apply to Simpler-regime Firms (SRFs). These proposals form the first phase of proposed simplifications that the PRA would apply to SRFs – the second phase will focus on capital-related prudential requirements. The consultation closes on 30 May 2023.

The PRA's liquidity proposals centre on the application of the Net Stable Funding Ratio (NSFR); a streamlined Internal Liquidity Adequacy Assessment Process (ILAAP) template and removal of certain liquidity reporting templates; removal of Pillar 3 disclosure requirements for certain SRFs considered to be small and non-complex and simplification of proportionality approaches contained in the PRA Rulebook.

The table below covers future changes to prudential regulation which impact the Cumberland to the extent they impact capital and Pillar 3 disclosures.

Area of development	Key changes	Source of changes / implementation date
Credit risk	 Significant revisions to standardised credit risk, including to unrated corporates, SMEs, specialised lending, mortgages and equity exposures. New risk weights for residential real estate including separate approach for Buy to let and Holiday let exposures. Removal of SME & Infrastructure supporting factors. Amendments to collateral and credit risk mitigation, including the withdrawal of some internal modelling approaches, the removal of double default and a new 	 PRA Basel 3.1 CP16/22 Expected implementation: 1 January 2025

Summary of changes to prudential regulation that may impact the Cumberland

	 risk weight substitution approach on some exposures. Use of origination (product origination) values for LTV calculation, potentially resulting in overall higher LTVs New credit conversion factor (CCF) to be applied to committed and revolving facilities. 	
CVA & Counterparty credit risk	 Removal of modelled approach. New standardised approach, aligned to Basel framework, including the removal of CVA exemptions on sovereigns, non- financial counterparties and pension funds. Reduced SA-CCR alpha factor from 1.4 to 1 for non-financial counterparties and pension funds. 	 PRA Basel 3.1 CP16/22 Expected implementation: 1 January 2025
Operational risk	 Internal loss multiplier (ILM) set to 1. Changes to the income requirements in scope of business indicator 	 PRA Basel 3.1 CP16/22 Expected implementation: 1 January 2025
Disclosures	 PRA proposes to adopt the Basel 3.1 disclosure templates without material deviations. PRA proposes that large and listed firms to disclose at the minimum frequency prescribed in Basel 3.1 standards. Removal of Pillar 3 reporting for qualifying firms under the Strong & Simple Framework 	 PRA Basel 3.1 CP16/22 Expected implementation: 1 January 2025 CP4/23 The Strong and Simple framework: Liquidity and disclosure requirements for Simpler Regime Firms
Pillar 2	 PRA commitment to review Pillar 2A methodologies in 2024, to adjust requirements ahead of implementation of Pillar 1. 	 PRA Basel 3.1 CP16/22 Expected implementation: 1 January 2025

1.6 Verification

The disclosures presented within this document are subject to the same level of internal verification as that applicable to the management report included in the institutions' financial statement disclosures.

Where appropriate the Pillar 3 disclosures are reconciled to and conform with the externally audited information in the Annual Financial Statements.

The information is prepared and checked by line 1 with oversight and challenge by lines 2 and 3 as appropriate.

The Pillar 3 Disclosures document is reviewed by the Audit Committee for onward recommendation and approved by the Board alongside the Annual Report and Accounts.

1.7 Summary of key disclosures

The table below provides an overview of the Group's prudential regulatory metrics.

Table 1: UK M1 - Key Metrics

		2023	2022
		£'000	£'000
	Available own funds (amounts)		
1	Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1) capital	223,643	202,581
2	Tier 1 capital	223,643	202,581
3	Total capital	223,643	202,581
	Risk-weighted exposure amounts		
4	Total risk-weighted exposure amount	1,104,789	994,653
	Capital ratios (as a percentage of risk-weighted exposure amount)		
5	Common Equity Tier 1 ratio (%)	20.24%	20.37%
6	Tier 1 ratio (%)	20.24%	20.37%
7	Total capital ratio (%)	20.24%	20.37%
	Additional own funds requirements based on SREP (as a percentage of risk-weighted		
	exposure amount)		
UK 7a	Additional CET1 SREP requirements (%)	1.36%	1.51%
UK 7b	Additional AT1 SREP requirements (%)	-	
UK 7c	Additional T2 SREP requirements (%)	-	
UK 7d	Total SREP own funds requirements (%)	9.36%	9.51%
	Combined buffer requirement (as a percentage of risk-weighted exposure amount)		
8	Capital conservation buffer (%)	2.50%	2.50%
9	Institution specific countercyclical capital buffer (%)	1.00%	
UK 9a	Systemic risk buffer (%)	-	
11	Combined buffer requirement (%)	3.50%	2.50%
UK 11a	Overall capital requirements (%)	12.86%	12.01%
12	CET1 available after meeting the total SREP own funds requirements (%)	10.88%	10.86%
	Leverage ratio		
13	Leverage ratio total exposure measure	2,653,882 ¹	2,407,988
14	Leverage ratio	8.43% ¹	8.41%
	Liquidity Coverage Ratio		
15	Total high-quality liquid assets (HQLA) (Weighted value -average)	521,379	538,404
UK 16a	Cash outflows - Total weighted value	296,324	230,194
UK 16b	Cash inflows - Total weighted value	78,577	29,15
16	Total net cash outflows (adjusted value)	217,747	201,03
17	Liquidity coverage ratio (%)	239%	268%
	Net Stable Funding Ratio		
18	Total available stable funding	2,885,960	2,718,97
19	Total required stable funding	1,911,892	1,746,76
20	NSFR ratio (%)	151%	156%

¹ After exclusion of qualifying central bank exposure.

1.8 Overview of Risk Weighted Exposure Amounts (RWEAs)

The RWEAs and credit risk exposures related to the standardised model for the Group are as below.

Table 2: UK OV1 - Overview of risk weighted exposure amounts

		Risk weighted	Risk weighted	Total own
		exposure	exposure	funds
		amounts	amounts	requirements
		(RWEAs)	(RWEAs)	
		2023	2022	2023
		£'000	£'000	£'000
1	Credit risk (excluding CCR)	999,297	897,027	79,944
2	Of which the standardised approach	999,297	897,027	79,944
3	Of which the foundation IRB (FIRB) approach	-	-	-
4	Of which slotting approach	-	-	-
UK 4a	Of which equities under the simple risk weighted approach	-	-	-
5	Of which the advanced IRB (AIRB) approach	-	-	-
6	Counterparty credit risk - CCR	3,547	12,051	284
7	Of which the standardised approach	3,547 ²	12,051 ³	284
8	Of which internal model method (IMM)	-	-	-
UK 8a	Of which exposures to a CCP	-	-	-
UK 8b	Of which credit valuation adjustment - CVA	2,8474	11,351	228
9	Of which other CCR	-	-	-
15	Settlement risk	-	-	-
UK 22a	Large exposures	-	-	-
23	Operational risk	101,945 ⁵	85,573	8,156
UK 23a	Of which basic indicator approach	101,945 ⁵	85,573	8,156
UK 23b	Of which standardised approach	-	-	-
UK 23c	Of which advanced measurement approach	-	-	-
24	Amounts below the thresholds for deduction (subject	2 400	5 205	25.6
24	to 250% risk weight) (For information)	3,198	5,285	256
29	Total	1,104,789	994,651	88,384

² This exposure value is inclusive of derivative counterparty and CVA RWAs.

³ This exposure value is inclusive of derivative counterparty and CVA RWAs.

⁴ Reduction in CVA RWA due to exclusion of exposures to a qualifying central counterparty from own funds requirements for CVA risk in 2023.

⁵ Operational risk capital charge increases due to growth in net interest income (NII) in 2022/23.

Standardised approach – Credit risk exposure and CRM effects

Standardised exposures in the table below are stated on two different bases (pre-CCF (credit conversion factor) and CRM (credit risk mitigation) and post-CCF and CRM). Note, the exposures are also net of credit risk adjustment exposures.

Table 3: UK CRM – Standardised approach – Credit risk exposure and CRM effects 2023

Exposure classes	Exposures before C	CF and before CRM	Exposures post CC	F and post CRM	RWAs and RWAs density		
	On-balance-sheet exposures	Off-balance-sheet exposures	On-balance-sheet exposures	Off-balance- sheet amount	RWAs	RWAs density (%) ⁶	
	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000		
Central governments or central banks	457,253	-	457,253	-	-	0.0%	
Regional government or local authorities	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Public sector entities	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Multilateral development banks	15,197	-	15,197	-	-	0.0%	
International organisations	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Institutions	48,661	-	48,661	-	10,415	21.4%	
Corporates	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Retail	27,369	8,527	27,024	126	20,363	75.0%	
Secured by mortgages on immovable property	2,429,364	107,962	2,426,865	21,593	908,854	37.1%	
Exposures in default	3,563	-	3,299	-	3,299	100.0%	
Exposures associated with particularly high risk	461	-	461	-	691	150.0%	
Covered bonds	60,799	-	60,799	-	6,080	10.0%	
Institutions and corporates with a short-term credit assessment	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Collective investment undertakings	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Equity	7,512	-	7,512	-	7,512	100.0%	
Other items	40,162	-	40,162	-	42,083	104.8%	
TOTAL	3,090,341	116,489	3,087,233	21,719	999,297	32.1%	

⁶ RWA density is RWA expressed as a percentage of exposures post CCF and CRM.

Exposure classes	Exposures before CR			at CCF and post	RWAs and RWAs density		
	On-balance-sheet exposures	Off-balance- sheet exposures	On-balance- sheet exposures	Off-balance- sheet amount	RWAs	RWAs density (%)	
	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000		
Central governments or central banks	502,793	-	502,793	-	-	0.0%	
Regional government or local authorities	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Public sector entities	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Multilateral development banks	15,218	-	15,218	-	-	0.0%	
International organisations	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Institutions	48,574	-	48,574	-	11,218	23.1%	
Corporates	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Retail	22,820	8,868	22,596	84	17,010	75.0%	
Secured by mortgages on immovable property	2,232,965	128,153	2,231,014	25,630	828,724	36.7%	
Exposures in default	6,860	-	6,291	-	6,291	100.0%	
Exposures associated with particularly high risk	574	-	574	-	862	150.0%	
Covered bonds	29,789	-	29,789	-	3,779	12.7%	
Institutions and corporates with a short-term credit assessment	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Collective investment undertakings	-	-	-	-	-	0.0%	
Equity	6,717	-	6,717	-	6,717	100.0%	
Other items	21,721	-	19,257	-	22,426	116.5%	
TOTAL	2,888,031	137,021	2,882,823	25,714	897,027	30.8%	

Standardised approach – exposures by asset class

Exposures in the table below are presented on a post CRM (Credit Risk Mitigation) and post CCF (Credit Conversion Factor) basis applied in accordance with Part Three, Title II, Chapter 4 of the CRR.

The Group makes limited use of External Credit Assessment Institutions (ECAIs) assessments for its Standardised exposures. Where a credit assessment is used this must be provided by an eligible ECAI from the PRA's approved list. The appropriate risk weight to apply to the credit risk exposure is determined by assigning the exposure to the relevant credit quality step under CRD V, based on the PRA's mapping of credit assessments to credit quality steps. For the below disclosure, exposures are classed as 'rated' only where an ECAI rating has been used to derive the risk weight. Where a rating is unavailable, or where the risk weight has been determined by application of specific CRR provisions, exposures have been classed as 'unrated'. This also applies to central governments or central banks exposures within the UK and EEA that receive a zero per cent risk weight in line with regulatory permission.

Table 5: CR5 - Standardised approach - exposure by asset class 2023

Exposure classes (£'000)		Exposure classes (£'000) Risk weight							Total	Of which unrated				
		0%	4%	10%	20%	35%	50%	75%	100%	150%	250%	Others		
1	Central governments or central banks	457,253	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	457,253	457,253
2	Regional government or local authorities	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3	Public sector entities	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4	Multilateral development banks	15,197	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	15,197	-
5	International organisations	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
6	Institutions	-	5,296	-	38,265	-	5,100	-	-	-	-	-	48,661	14,734
7	Corporates	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
8	Retail exposures	-	-	-	-	-	-	27,150	-	-	-	-	27,150	27,150
9	Exposures secured by mortgages on immovable					2,231,968	_	11,586	204,904				2,448,458	2,448,458
9	property		-	-	-	2,231,908	-	11,560	204,904	-	-	-	2,440,430	2,448,438
10	Exposures in default	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	3,299	-	-	-	3,299	3,299
11	Exposures associated with particularly high risk	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	461	-	-	461	461
12	Covered bonds	-	-	60,799	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	60,799	-
13	Exposures to institutions and corporates with a													
15	short-term credit assessment		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
14	Units or shares in collective investment													
14	undertakings	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
15	Equity exposures	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	7,512	-	-	-	7,512	-
16	Other items	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	38,883	-	1,279	-	40,162	40,162
17	TOTAL	472,450	5,296	60,799	38,265	2,231,968	5,100	38,736	254,598	461	1,279	-	3,108,952	2,991,517

Table 6: CR5 - Standardised approach - exposure by asset class 2022

	Exposure classes (£'000) Risk weight								Total	Of which unrated				
		0%	4%	10%	20%	35%	50%	75%	100%	150%	250%	Others		
1	Central governments or central banks	502,793	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	502,793	502,793
2	Regional government or local authorities	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
3	Public sector entities	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
4	Multilateral development banks	15,218	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	15,218	-
5	International organisations	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
6	Institutions	-	-	-	43 <i>,</i> 565	-	5,009	-	-	-	-	-	48,574	27,813
7	Corporates	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
8	Retail exposures	-	-	-	-	-	-	22,680	-	-	-	-	22,680	22,680
9	Exposures secured by mortgages on immovable property	-	-	-	-	2,081,050	-	11,020	164,574	-	-	-	2,256,644	2,256,644
10	Exposures in default	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	6,291	-	-	-	6,291	6,291
11	Exposures associated with particularly high risk	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	574	-	-	574	574
12	Covered bonds	-	-	21,784	8,005	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	29,789	-
13	Exposures to institutions and corporates with a short- term credit assessment	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
14	Units or shares in collective investment undertakings	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
15	Equity exposures	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	6,717	-	-	-	6,717	-
16	Other items	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	17,143	-	2,114	-	19,257	19,257
17	TOTAL	518,011	-	21,784	51,570	2,081,050	5,009	33,700	194,725	574	2,114	-	2,908,537	2,836,052

2 Risk Management Approach

2.1 Risk Statement

The Cumberland's overall Risk Appetite is as follows:

The Cumberland will only pursue a strategy that drives towards its vision, is consistent with the Society's values and does not exceed stated risk appetite and minimum required standards.

The Cumberland is a prudent business that ensures compliance with all applicable laws and regulations and maintains a robust control environment delivered through a consistently applied Risk Management Framework (RMF).

The chosen strategy must be resilient enough to withstand severe but plausible stresses and allow the business to recover and minimise the detrimental impacts from unforeseen shocks.

The Risk Appetite is managed through a comprehensive Risk Appetite Framework and is reported to every Board Risk Committee (BRC) with a summarised view presented to Board in the months when the BRC does not sit. All the agreed measures are owned by individual members of the Senior Leadership Team (SLT) with limits and triggers agreed by Board.

The Society has elected to omit disclosing key ratios and figures relating to its risk appetite, as they are proprietary information as per CRR Article 432.

2.2 Declaration

In accordance with the requirements of CRR Article 435(1), the Society's Board are satisfied that the risk arrangements in place at the Society are adequate with regard to the Society's profile and strategy.

2.3 Strategies and Processes to Manage Risks

2.3.1 Risk Management Framework

The Society applies a consistent approach to Risk Management through its RMF.

The Society uses the best practice three lines of Defence approach, ensuring that risks are managed in the areas they are best understood (i.e., the business). A second line of defence risk team ensures consistency through the use of frameworks, tools and policies and provides independent oversight to the Board. The third line of defence, the internal audit function, provides independent assurance over all elements of the Society and helps ensure appropriate risk capabilities and approaches.

The three lines of defence model is summarised in the following table:

Table 7: Three lines of defence model

1 st Line	2 nd Line	3 rd Line
(Line Management)	(Risk Management)	(Internal Audit)
 Ownership of day-to-day risk management. Compliance with relevant regulation and legislation. Identifies, manages, monitors, and mitigates risks faced by the Society. Defines and operates operational controls and limits. (Not Board limits.) Assesses key risk indicators and market conditions. Produces management information and reports on risks. 	 Design and development of the overall risk management framework and associated policies. Oversight and reporting of significant risks. Oversight of and reporting against risk appetite. Oversight of the Society's Customer Outcome Testing Framework activity. Monitor business as usual adherence to Risk Management Framework. Provide risk oversight and SME advice to change programme. Oversight and reporting on regulatory compliance. Report independently to Board through BRC. 	 Internal Audit sits as an independent and objective assurance function designed to add value and improve the Society's operations by helping it accomplish its objectives by bringing a systematic, disciplined approach to evaluate and improve the effectiveness of risk management, control, and governance processes. Internal Audit reports independently to the Board through the Board Audit Committee. Internal Audit sits as the Society's third line of defence and, therefore, the department has no operational responsibilities. This helps enforce the independence of the Internal Audit Function.

Where considered necessary, the Group uses external specialists to support its Risk and Internal Audit functions through 'co-sourcing' in specific areas.

The Key Risk Frameworks component of the RMF details how risk influences and is part of the overall strategy development cycle for the Society.

A policy Framework is in place that determines the approach for setting minimum standards, with a Strategic Risk Policy detailing the minimum requirements for strategy setting and strategic considerations. This is complemented by a Risk Appetite Framework that determines the risk limits set by Board to act as guiderails under which the SLT can deliver the strategy in a sustainable manner consistent with the values and working towards the overall vision and purpose.

2.3.2 Strategies and processes to manage risks for each category of risk

2.3.2.1 Credit Risk

The Society is primarily exposed to credit risk in respect of mortgage customers or Treasury counterparties being unable to meet their obligations as they become due. Credit risk also arises in the operations of Borderway Finance Limited, the Group's vehicle finance business and in relation to current account overdrafts.

2.3.2.2 Loans fully secured on residential property

The Credit Risk Policy, Lending Criteria and Lending Limits document the Society's approach to and appetite for residential lending credit risk. Policy is reviewed annually, or on a more frequent basis if there are changes to the operating environment. Lending Criteria are updated more frequently and are approved through the Credit Risk and Board Risk Committees (as required). Lending mandates are strictly controlled, and applications, where criteria dictate, are reviewed by a specialist residential mortgage underwriting team. Applications outside the highest level in individual mandate are considered by the Credit Risk Committee.

The Society's principal focus in lending secured on residential property, is on owner occupier lending via its branch network and Telephony on a direct basis. In addition, the Society has accepted introduced residential mortgage business, historically this has been almost all located outside of the branch operating area, from a small number of brokers, but as part of our growth strategy this has now been extended to include a number of brokers in our operating area and this is an area of growth.

As a result of its long-established approach, the Society's owner occupier residential lending exhibits a strong concentration within its branch operating area of Cumbria, Dumfries & Galloway, north Lancashire, and west Northumberland. This is monitored through CRC monthly and by the BRC each quarter, with a detailed assessment being produced on an annual basis and included as an appendix in the Society's ICAAP. Research has shown that customers value the 'local' nature of the Society and its branch network, and the Society's detailed knowledge of its operating area, when combined with its direct approach to residential lending, is regarded as a strength in ensuring the quality of its lending. This is strongly reflected in the Society's favourable arrears performance when compared with national statistics. Overall, the Society regards this concentration in a positive manner, as a focus and a demonstration of the strength of its regional franchise.

The Society has seen positive growth to year end in its Owner Occupier and Holiday Let portfolios. Increased contribution through broker relationships has reduced the geographical concentration within the mortgage book. Buy to let and Holiday let lending to corporate bodies and professional landlords is managed by the specialist Cumberland Commercial team. All Buy to Let and Holiday Let lending is restricted to a maximum loan to value ratio of 75%.

2.3.2.3 Loans fully secured on land

The Credit Risk Policy, Lending Criteria and Lending Limits document the Society's approach to and appetite for, commercial lending credit risk, covering as well as loans fully secured on land, Holiday and Buy to Let lending managed by the Cumberland Commercial team.

Policy is reviewed annually, or on a more frequent basis if there are changes to the operating environment. Lending Criteria are updated more frequently and are approved through Credit Risk and Board Risk Committees (as required). The Society's specialist commercial lending managers produce detailed appraisals of each application and all applications are considered by either a specialist Commercial Underwriter or the Credit Risk Committee. Whilst there is currently a concentration of commercial lending within the Society's branch operating area, principally with respect to tourism in the Lake District, this is less pronounced than for owner occupier residential lending and is anticipated to change further in line with the Society's growth strategy in respect of Commercial Business; the Board continues to monitor the geographical and sectoral compositions of the loan book that is fully secured on land.

2.3.2.4 Climate Risk

The Climate Risk Management Policy details the Society's response to identifying, managing, disclosing and mitigating climate risk. The policy establishes the risk monitoring and specific stress testing approaches used to assess climate risk exposure within the Society and aligned to the climate change pathways identified by the BoE and PRA.

Policy is reviewed annually by the Credit Risk and Board Risk Committees, or on a more frequent basis if there are changes in the operating or regulatory environment. A materiality assessment of climate risks across the Society is undertaken annually by Credit Risk and reviewed at Credit Risk and Board Risk Committees. Factors considered in the materiality assessment include the firm's exposure to physical and transition risks. The assessment allows the Society to identify, and address as required, all material exposures relating to the financial risks from climate change and demonstrate regulatory compliance.

2.3.2.5 Treasury

The Assets & Liabilities Committee (ALCO) is responsible for recommending credit limits on Treasury counterparties for approval by the Board and these are set out in the Financial Risk Management Policy (FRMP) and reviewed annually or more frequently if appropriate. The list of counterparties consists of those which, on first inclusion, meet or exceed minimum credit rating agency rating; exposure limits are reconsidered following any change to the counterparty's credit rating. Credit exposure limits for building societies (rated and unrated) are reviewed annually following receipt of annual results. Information on rated counterparties is reviewed in detail by the Committee when it believes that this is appropriate. The permitted credit limit for counterparties includes where appropriate exposure in respect of the replacement cost of derivative financial instruments.

3.2 Financial Risk

3.2.1 Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book (IRRBB)

IRRBB reflects the current or prospective risk to both the earnings and economic value of an institution arising from adverse movements in interest rates that affect interest rate sensitive instruments, including gap [repricing] risk, basis risk and option risk.

ALCO assists management and the Board in managing the various elements of IRRBB. Interest rate risk is managed through matching assets and liabilities on the balance sheet with similar interest rate characteristics and by effecting interest rate swaps with external counterparties. The interest rate risk on fixed rate savings and mortgages is reviewed daily in Treasury, with hedging action taken as appropriate, within parameters defined in the FRMP.

Monthly, the balance sheet is stress tested to calculate the potential impacts on the Society's Economic Value and Net Interest Income in a variety of prescribed scenarios; the results are reported to ALCO and the Board.

3.2.2 Liquidity Risk

Liquidity Risk is the risk that the Society does not have sufficient financial resources available to meet its obligations as they fall due. ALCO assists the Society's management and the Board in managing this risk. Responsibility for the daily management of liquidity risk, including the monitoring of both retail and wholesale funding, lies with the Treasurer, within the framework prescribed by the FRMP. Monthly, the balance sheet is stress tested to confirm that the Group can withstand the extreme cash outflows likely to be experienced during either a firm-specific or marketwide liquidity shock. The liquidity stress testing regime is reviewed annually as part of the Internal Liquidity Adequacy Assessment Process (ILAAP) to ensure that all liquidity risk drivers (including those specified by the PRA) are considered. The ILAAP is an assessment of the Society's exposure to liquidity risk through to its planning horizon.

3.2.3 Funding Risk

Funding Risk is the risk that the Society does not have stable sources of funding in the medium and long term to enable it to meet its financial obligations, such as payments or collateral calls, as they fall due, either at all or only at excessive cost. The Society's savings and current account balances are higher than its mortgage balances reflecting deposit inflow over recent years in excess of lending and excluding Term Funding Scheme with additional incentives for SMEs (TFSME) funding, it has a relatively low level of wholesale funding compared to many of its peers. Its deposits to loans ratio (the ratio of deposits from retail and SME customers to mortgage lending) was 105.8% at 31 March 2023

3.2.4 Capital Risk

Capital Risk is the risk that the Society does not have sufficient capital to support its business activities. The Society maintains its capital at a level in excess of its regulatory Total Capital Required and internal limits. ALCO assists the Society's management and the Board in managing this risk. The Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process (ICAAP) is updated on an annual basis, it provides a qualitative and quantitative analysis of the Society's approach to capital risk management and includes a comprehensive internal assessment of the level of capital needed to support both risks faced under 'business as usual' and stressed scenarios.

3.3 Operational Risk

Operational risk is the risk of loss arising from inadequate or failed internal processes or systems, human error, external events or the underperformance or failure of third-party suppliers. The Operational Risk Policy sets out the Group's approach to the management of operational risk, with the Procurement & Supplier Management Policy covering the approach to the management of third-party risk.

Whilst line management is responsible for identifying and managing operational risks, this is carried out using an agreed framework and methodology and with the assistance of the Risk function, with quarterly reporting to the Conduct, Regulatory and Operational Risk Committee (CRORC), Risk Management Committee (RMC) and the BRC.

Oversight of Cumberland 2025 transformation is provided through embedded 1st Line Risk team members and the Group Risk Change Manager role. Project risk management utilises the Society's change framework, with risks and actions recorded on the Qualify System. Quality Assurance is provided by the Project Management Office and overall governance through the New Cumberland Steering Committee which reports to the Board in relation to its programme responsibilities and, in addition, provides quarterly updates to Board Risk Committee and Audit Committee.

Various other Board-approved policies, e.g., the Group Information Security Policy, Financial Crime Policy and Data Protection Policy Statement, reinforce the Operational Risk Policy in specific areas.

The Society maintains appropriate insurance cover which is reviewed on at least an annual basis.

The Group's operational risk capital charge is calculated using the 'basic indicator approach'.

3.4 Conduct and Regulatory Risk

Conduct Risk is the risk that, unfair customer outcomes (i.e., harm) arise or may arise, from the operations of the Group and/or its third-party contractors. Regulatory Risk is the risk that the Society makes errors or exercises inappropriate judgement in the execution of its business activities, leading to non-compliance with regulation or legislation or voluntary codes of practice potentially leading to unfair outcomes for customers and/or regulatory sanction and/or reputational risks materialising. Conduct and regulatory risk is considered quarterly by the Conduct, Regulatory and Operational Risk Committee (CRORC). CRORC is a Management Committee which oversights specifically Conduct, Regulatory and Operational risk management across the Society. The CRORC reports to the RMC. On a quarterly basis, RMC reviews the Society's performance in this area, covering specific issues that have arisen and relevant management information as well as horizon scanning to ensure the requirements of changing regulation are captured. The RMC reports to the BRC, which in turn reports to the Board.

3.5 Strategic Risk

The Society's Board of Directors is responsible for the management of its strategic risk.

Strategic risk is the risk that the Society fails to adopt an appropriate business model, set appropriate goals and targets in the Corporate plan, adapt to external events or that the strategy fails to live up to expectations.

For a mutual building society, this covers the risks of failing to meet the requirements of its members in relation to their needs for financial services, of failing to retain them and of failing to attract new members. It also necessitates balancing the interests of the two principal sets of existing members, borrowers, and savers, in relation to each other and in relation to new members, so far as is possible given the trends in the wider market. Each quarter, the RMC, BRC and the Board consider formally, as an agenda item, the Society's key strategic risks which includes horizon scanning for regulation and other sources of change and review of the wider political and economic environment.

To further enhance our understanding of Strategic Risk, during 2022 the society implemented a Climate Risk Management policy and framework, alongside a review of climate risk exposure and assessment of appropriate metrics to monitor risk. The risk is overseen by Board Risk Committee.

3.6 Pension Obligation Risk

The Society operates a defined benefit scheme (the Cumberland Building Society Pension and Assurance Scheme), together with one defined contribution schemes having closed the two historic defined contribution schemes in the year.

Pension liability risk attaches to the defined benefit scheme, in respect of a series of risks, including the potentially volatile course of the financial markets, the level of inflation and the effects of increasing life expectancy of scheme members. The scheme was closed to new members in 2000 and to future accrual at 31 March 2015.

Following a stress test of the assumptions relating to the scheme, the Society holds an additional amount of capital under Pillar 2 in recognition of this risk.

Further information on pensions is available in the Annual Report on page 39 and note 25.

4 Remuneration

4.1 Information relating to body that oversees remuneration

4.1.1 Composition and mandate of oversight body

The Society's objective in setting remuneration policies is to ensure that they align to and support its business strategy, risk appetite and long-term objectives, and that remuneration is set at a level to retain and attract individuals of the calibre necessary to operate a complex organisation such as the Society.

The Board has established a committee known as the People, Remuneration and Culture Committee (PARC) to assist in fulfilling its oversight and governance responsibilities in connection with its people, remuneration and cultural activities. The terms of reference of the Committee are available on the Society's website, *www.cumberland.co.uk* and include the following:

- Remuneration, culture, and people policies designed to support strategy and promote long term sustainable practice.
- Executive remuneration aligned to the Society's purpose and values and clearly linked to the successful delivery of the Society's long-term strategy.
- A formal and transparent procedure for developing policy on executive remuneration and determining director and senior management remuneration. No director should be involved in deciding their own remuneration outcome.
- Directors should exercise independent judgement and discretion when authorising remuneration outcomes, taking account of the Society's and individual performance, and wider circumstances.

Members of the PARC are appointed by the Board following consideration and recommendation by the Nomination and Governance Committee.

PARC membership comprises at least two further Non-Executive Directors in addition to the Chair. The Committee met 7 times during the financial year ended 31 March 2023.

4.1.2 External consultancy

During 2022/23, the Board and PARC undertook a review of executive pay arrangements, including consideration of the appropriate balance between fixed pay (including salary) and pay based on performance, and how we link performance related pay to the achievement of the longer-term objectives of the Society and the significance of the planned transformation programme. As a result, a new discretionary element of remuneration was introduced to be known as the Long Term Incentive Plan (LTIP).

This was designed with the support of 3rd party remuneration consultants from KPMG in order to align remuneration outcomes to the long-term sustainable performance of the Society in the members interest.

4.1.3 Material risk takers (MRTs)

PARC has determined that there are 50 individuals who are/were material risk takers and whose professional activities have a material impact on the Society's risk profile.

The categories of employees cover:

All members of the Society's Board (the Management body broken into its supervisory function

 Non-Executive Directors and the Chairman, and its management function – the Executive Directors), senior leadership team and those receiving remuneration that takes them into the same remuneration bracket as senior managers and perform a professional activity within a material business unit of a kind that has a significant impact on the relevant business unit's risk profile. This includes Senior Management Function roles such as Chief Information Officer and Chief Operations Officer.

- Employees with managerial responsibility for business units, control functions, core business lines including those who could have a material impact on the company's risk profile such as General Counsel, Head of People and Culture, Head of Technology, and Head of Finance.
- Those whose professional activities have a material impact on the company's risk profile such as Head of Commercial and Head of Product.
- Those with authority to take, approve, or veto decisions on credit risk above a certain threshold such as Head of Underwriting.

4.2 Information relating to the design and structure of the remuneration system for identified staff

4.2.1 Overview of the key features and objectives of remuneration policy

Our approach to remuneration is designed to take into account the size, structure, nature of activity and the complexity of the activities performed by the Society. For our identified colleagues there is an alignment of remuneration to the risk profile of the Society to guard against inappropriate remuneration structures contributing to excessive and imprudent risk taking. Our remuneration design and structure are underpinned by a genuine understanding of the need to promote sound and effective risk management and considering the long-term interest of the Society.

We are not a large institution and therefore it is important we ensure our remuneration approach is simple to apply and administer. Fixed remuneration forms a high proportion of the reward package balancing a stable source of income with a modest annual element of variable pay of up to 20% of basic annual salary. This is blended with a benefits package which is designed to ensure our reward equation is balanced for all colleagues including those who are in our identified pool. From this year a further element of up to 30% of basic pay is applicable to a small population of key strategic colleagues on a 3-year vested long term incentive plan basis.

To develop and implement a strategic and effective approach to reward and recognition we believe that it is important for the Cumberland to be clear about the principles that underpin its reward strategy. Our People, Remuneration and Culture Committee annually approve a set of principles which act as a framework to assess existing reward arrangements, to assess the appropriateness of any proposed changes and provide a clear basis for employee communication about the reward and recognition strategy.

There are six reward principles:

- 1. open and transparent;
- 2. consistent with our values;
- 3. recognises performance;
- 4. fair and consistent;
- 5. motivates and engages; and
- 6. proportionate and affordable.

These principles are to be used by the PARC to prompt and challenge reward decisions within its remit.

The reward principles are aligned to our People and Culture Strategy Recognise and Reward Pillar which outlines that:

- We will provide appropriate rewards for all our people.
- We will recognise people who live our values and produce good work.
- We will support our people to support our communities.

The decision-making process used for determining the remuneration policy and the role of the relevant stakeholders begins with the PARC who are responsible for setting the Society's Remuneration Policy for identified staff. This is supported by our Senior Leadership Team and informed by our internal control and corporate functions to ensure we have an appropriate and fully informed professional approach. That holistic approach ensures we can apply policies and practices that are consistent across functions and that are clearly understood and applied.

4.2.2 Information on the criteria used for performance measurement and ex ante and ex post risk adjustment

The Society has in place a formal process of measuring performance using a framework called "Brighter Performance." This process applies to every colleague role within the Society and is underpinned by a set of criteria drawn from the strategy of the Society and the clearly defined values. The overall setting and delivery of enterprise objectives linked closely to the strategy is determined annually by the Board. These form the high-level CEO objectives which are then cascaded through the business. This is led by each member of the Senior Leadership Team to ensure that their objectives are broken down into team and then individual objectives which are used to measure performance. These are reviewed at both individual level and Senior Leadership Team level and then, for senior management, at PARC through the balanced scorecard approach and are underpinned by the Brighter Performance process. This allows for a quarterly lighter touch review and then an end of year formal review, culminating in calibration of performance grades awarded. The CRO has a moderating role which allows for any risk adjustment to be made and discussed.

The shape of the calibration and any risk moderation receives oversight from the PARC which then reports the outcomes it has approved at a summary level into the Board on an annual basis.

4.2.3 Information on how the institution ensures that staff in internal control functions are remunerated independently of the businesses they oversee

The internal control functions are independent and have sufficient resource, knowledge, and experience to perform their tasks and cooperate actively and regularly with each other. The remuneration of colleagues within the independent control functions allows for the employment of qualified and experienced colleagues and the reward equation is predominately fixed to reflect the nature of responsibilities in these areas.

Colleagues in control functions are part of the same Brighter Performance process as all other colleagues however care is taken to ensure that the methods used for determining any variable pay does not compromise their objectivity and independence. As such there is scope within the reporting structure for Board committee chairs to input into and moderate performance assessments to ensure any link to a remuneration award follows the remuneration principles and has not been unjustly measured in direct relation to the business they oversee. The PARC have oversight of the calibration process and are aware which roles within this universe fall within these criteria as part of their role within the annual approval of the Society's methodology for identifying Material Risk Takers

4.2.4 Policies and criteria applied for the award of guaranteed variable remuneration and severance payments

There is no guaranteed variable remuneration and therefore there are no policies and criteria with respect to this.

The severance policy was developed by the People and Culture Team with third-party legal support and first approved by the People and Remuneration Committee in 2019. This has since been utilised for either planning or implementation in relation to organisation development work. The effectiveness of this policy was formally reviewed in January 2022 as part of the annual review process through the PARC and there are no material updates to the scheme.

The existence of such a policy allows for a consistent and appropriate scheme that ensures severance payments are dealt with in a consistent and fair way. This is underpinned by the principles of the reward policy. The policy is governed by the legal criteria that define the formal process and statutory award. There is a formula to enhance this on a consistent basis so that the minimum service requirements are available to all colleagues with over one years' service (enhanced from the statutory entrance of two years' service). In addition, the policy ensures all statutory redundancy payments are multiplied by a factor of two. This approach alongside carefully planned consultation and a wrap-around wellbeing ethos ensures that our values are upheld.

4.3 Description of the ways in which current and future risks are taken into account in the remuneration processes

The Society Risk register details the key risks which have been developed through both the Risk Management Committee and the Board Risk Committee these are reviewed on at least quarterly basis by both Committees. The Brighter Performance framework includes 5 strategic Pillars, one of which is "Protect the Society and our members" and all colleagues have related objectives. The Chief Risk Officer provides a risk view on all variable pay schemes.

4.4 The ratios between fixed and variable remuneration set in accordance with Article 94(1) of CRD

The maximum ratio for annual variable remuneration is up to 20%, with the opportunity to earn up to a further 30% through the vehicle of a Long Term Incentive Plan. This is dependent on scheme rules and participant level.

4.5 Description of the ways in which the institution seeks to link performance during a performance measurement period with levels of remuneration

4.5.1 Overview of main performance criteria and metrics for the institution, business lines and individuals

The approach adopted by the Group measures and rewards performance by means of an incentive framework that links to the vision, purpose, and values of the Cumberland. The annual schemes are scored through two dimensions - "the what" and "the how".

- "The what" (strategic objectives) has a weighting of 60% of the overall incentive achievement and is measured through delivering business/departmental plans, achieving objectives, and developing others.
- "The how" picks up the key dimension of how we deliver which is integral to the Cumberland (core values). This has a 40% weighting of the overall incentive achievement and is measured through assessment of performance against our values.
- This 60/40 ratio allows us to strive for delivering our strategic objectives whilst ensuring we adhere to our core values.

In summary the Scheme contains behavioural assessment against the values (What and How 60/40) and is subject to Calibration and a Chief Risk Officer assessment. There are both "what" and "how" gradings that result in a zero reward.

There is a maximum percentage award underpinning all our incentive schemes in line with regulatory requirements.

All incentives are underpinned by performance calibration. The practice of performance calibration refers to the steps taken to make sure that managers apply a consistent set of standards in making performance ratings.

The process ensures:

- A consistent set of End of Year appraisal ratings for those included in the annual incentive schemes.
- Assurance that People Managers have applied similar standards to all those included in the annual incentive schemes.
- Assurance that fair and objective performance appraisal of past performance is made in relation to others in similar roles and/or job levels who are included in the annual incentive schemes.

The measures include:

- Calibration of all colleague performance grades across the business against the Brighter Performance Process.
- Senior Leadership Team calibration for all Material Risk Takers.

- The CEO undertakes performance reviews with each member of the Senior Leadership Team, discussing the performance of each individual member of the SLT with the Chairman for counsel. This is then taken to the People Remuneration and Culture Committee (PARC) for oversight.
- The Chairman will carry out a performance review with the CEO.
- The CRO carries out an assessment of the Risk Management performance of those included in a variable pay scheme and identifies if there is moderation downwards required.
- The PARC annually reviews the shape of the calibrated grades reporting into Board thereon. A separate commentary is provided by the CRO, and the Committee has the opportunity to discuss this with the CRO. The output is a clear set of calibrated grades linked to payment under the framework with adjustment if appropriate for issues on risk management performance.

4.5.2 Overview of how amounts of individual variable remuneration are linked to institutionwide and individual performance

Our approach measures and rewards performance by means of an incentive framework that links to the vision, purpose, and values of the Cumberland. The schemes are scored through two dimensions - "the what" and "the how".

- "The what" (strategic objectives) has a weighting of 60% of the overall incentive achievement and is measured through delivering business/departmental plans, achieving objectives, and developing others.
- "The how" picks up the key dimension of how we deliver which is integral to the Cumberland (core values). This has a 40% weighting of the overall incentive achievement and is measured through assessment of performance against our values.
- This 60/40 ratio allows us to strive for delivering our strategic objectives whilst ensuring we adhere to our core values.

In summary the Scheme contains behavioural assessment against the values (What and How 60/40) and is subject to calibration and a Chief Risk Officer assessment.

4.5.3 Criteria used to determine the balance between different types of instruments awarded including shares, equivalent ownership interest, options, and other instruments

Our only instrument is cash reflecting our mutual status and the absence of any listed capital market instruments.

4.5.4 Information of the measures the institution will implement to adjust variable remuneration in the event that performance metrics are weak, including the institution's criteria for determining "weak" performance metrics

During the calibration process challenge is given as to the assessment of the performance of the colleague through a workshop approach where all colleague gradings are discussed within the contexts of both "what" has been delivered against objectives and "how" it has been delivered against the values. This is the criteria used to determine "weak" performance. In addition, a risk overview seeks to determine any other performance or behavioural themes that are to be taken into account. This seeks to form a fully rounded view on performance. Variable remuneration is then adjusted to take into account performance ensuring only those who exceed performance expectations receive their full variable incentive potential and in the same way identifying those whose performance does not meet the threshold for any variable reward. This provides for a rigorous and carefully controlled approach to awarding variable remuneration.

4.6 Description of the ways in which the institution seeks to adjust remuneration to take account of long-term performance.

The only element of remuneration that is directly linked to long-term performance is the LTIP which is designed to support the effective delivery of the Cumberland strategy over a three year performance period which align with the corporate planning horizon. This is discussed further below.

4.6.1 Overview of the institution's policy on deferral, pay-out in instrument, retention periods and vesting of variable remuneration including where it is different among staff or categories of staff

A new discretionary element of remuneration has been introduced this year to be known as a Long Term Incentive Plan (LTIP). This has been designed with the support of 3rd party remuneration consultants from KPMG in order to align remuneration outcomes to the long term sustainable performance of the Society in the members interest.

The PARC will retain the discretion to cancel all, or part of any LTIP award in the event of misconduct or if it believes that the plan outcomes are not representative of the desired overall performance of the Society.

The long term incentive plan operates annually. The maximum award is 30% of salary per annum.

The maximum award will only be paid when there has been outperformance against stretching targets during the performance period. Reflecting the absence of an equity or equity like instrument, awards are settled in cash if the schemes performance conditions are achieved over the measurement period.

Malus and clawback provisions apply. For grants made in relation to the performance year ended 31 March 2023 awards may vest at or shortly following 31 May 2025 and will be paid in July 2025. Subsequent awards will vest at a comparable date 3 years after the end of that performance period.

Performance of the LTIP is assessed against a balance scorecard of measures set by the committee which include delivery of transformation, growth and defence of margin, management of risk (protecting the Society and its members) and embedding of the right culture.

In the view of the PARC the proposed performance measures for LTIP awards are supportive of the Societies risk appetite and do not promote undue risk inconsistent with that appetite.

Template UK REM1 - Remuneration awarded for the financial year

 Table 8:
 UK REM1 - Remuneration awarded for the financial year

			a	b	C	d
			MB Supervisory function	MB Management function	Other senior management	Other identified staff
1		Number of identified staff	7	2	7	34
2		Total fixed remuneration	350,386	633,069	1,296,450	2,792,150
3		Of which: cash-based	350,386	533,720	1,132,655	2,495,430
UK-4a	Fixed remuneration	Of which: shares or equivalent ownership interests	-	-	-	-
5	Temuneration	Of which: share-linked instruments or equivalent non-cash instruments	-	-	-	-
UK-5x		Of which: other instruments	-	-	-	-
7		Of which: other forms	-	99,349	163,795	296,720
9		Number of identified staff	-	2	5	21
10		Total variable remuneration	-	128,250	148,563	150,213
11		Of which: cash-based	-	105,817	116,881	140,759
12		Of which: deferred	-	22,433	31,682	9,454
UK-13a		Of which: shares or equivalent ownership interests	-	-	-	-
UK-14a	Variable	Of which: deferred	-	-	-	-
UK-13b	remuneration	Of which: share-linked instruments or equivalent non-cash instruments	-	-	-	-
UK-14b		Of which: deferred	-	-	-	-
UK-14x		Of which: other instruments	-	-	-	-
UK-14y		Of which: deferred	-	-	-	-
15		Of which: other forms	-	-	-	-
16		Of which: deferred	-	-	-	-
17 Total remuneration (2 + 10)		350,386	761,319	1,445,013	2,942,363	

Template UK REM2 - Special payments to staff whose professional activities have a material impact on institutions' risk profile (identified staff)

Table 9: UK REM2 - Special payments to MRT staff

		а	b	С	d
		MB Supervisory function	MB Management function	Other senior management	Other identified staff
	Guaranteed variable remuneration awards				
1	Guaranteed variable remuneration awards - Number of identified staff	-	-	-	-
2	Guaranteed variable remuneration awards -Total amount	-	-	-	-
3	Of which guaranteed variable remuneration awards paid during the financial year, that are not taken into account in the bonus cap	-	-	-	-
	Severance payments awarded in previous periods, that have been paid out during the financial year				
4	Severance payments awarded in previous periods, that have been paid out during the financial year - Number of identified staff	-	-	-	-
5	Severance payments awarded in previous periods, that have been paid out during the financial year - Total amount	-	-	-	-
	Severance payments awarded during the financial year				
6	Severance payments awarded during the financial year - Number of identified staff	-	-	-	-
7	Severance payments awarded during the financial year - Total amount	-	-	-	-
8	Of which paid during the financial year	-	-	-	-
9	Of which deferred	-	-	-	-
10	Of which severance payments paid during the financial year, that are not taken into account in the bonus cap	-	-	-	-
11	Of which highest payment that has been awarded to a single person	-	-	-	-

Template UK REM5 - Information on remuneration of staff whose professional activities have a material impact on institutions' risk profile (identified staff) Table 10: UK REM5 - Remuneration information on MRT staff

		Management body remuneration				Business areas					
		MB Supervisory function	MB Management function	Total MB	Investment banking	Retail banking	Asset management	Corporate functions	Independent internal control functions	All other	Total
1	Total number of identified staff										50
2	Of which: members of the MB	7	2	9							
3	Of which: other senior management				-	-	-	6	1	-	
4	Of which: other identified staff				-	9	-	18	7	-	
5	Total remuneration of identified staff	350,386	761,319	1,111,705	-	961,257	-	2,576,891	849,228	-	
6	Of which: variable remuneration	-	128,250	128,250	-	69,448	-	178,507	50,821	-	
7	Of which: fixed remuneration	350,386	633,069	983,455	-	891,809	-	2,398,384	798,407	-	

Attestation

Each of the Directors listed below, confirms that to the best of their knowledge that, the disclosures provided according to Disclosure (CRR) Part of the PRA Rulebook (CRR) have been prepared in accordance with the internal control processes agreed upon at the management body level.

Approved by the Cumberland Building Society Group Board and signed by their order.

Richard Ellison Chief Financial Officer

6 June 2023

Mark Stanger Audit Committee Chair

6 June 2023

Contact

For further information please contact:

Richard Ellison

Chief Financial Officer

Richard.Ellison@cumberland.co.uk

Cumberland Building Society Cumberland House, Cooper Way, Parkhouse Carlisle, CA3 0JF

Appendix 1 – Capital resources statement

 Table 11:
 UK CC1 - Composition of regulatory own funds

Commor	n Equity Tier 1 (CET1) capital: instruments and reserves (£'000)	2023	2022
2	Retained earnings	223,076	202,093
3	Accumulated other comprehensive income (and other reserves)	3,513	3,011
UK-3a	Funds for general banking risk	-	-
UK-5a	Independently reviewed interim profits net of any foreseeable charge or dividend	-	-
6	Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1) capital before regulatory adjustments	226,589	205,104
Commo	on Equity Tier 1 (CET1) capital: regulatory adjustments		
7	Additional value adjustments (negative amount)	(93)	(61)
8	Intangible assets (net of related tax liability) (negative amount)	(2,853)	(2,462)
11	Fair value reserves related to gains or losses on cash flow hedges of financial instruments that are not valued at fair value	-	-
12	Negative amounts resulting from the calculation of expected loss amounts	-	-
14	Gains or losses on liabilities valued at fair value resulting from changes in own credit standing	-	-
15	Defined-benefit pension fund assets (negative amount)	-	-
25	of which: deferred tax assets arising from temporary differences	-	-
UK-25a	Losses for the current financial year (negative amount)	-	-
27a	Other regulatory adjustments to CET1 capital (including IFRS 9 transitional adjustments when relevant)	-	-
28	Total regulatory adjustments to Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1)	(2,946)	(2,523)
29	Common Equity Tier 1 (CET1) capital	223,643	202,581
57	Total regulatory adjustments to Tier 2 (T2) capital	-	-
58	Tier 2 (T2) capital	-	-
59	Total capital (TC = T1 + T2)	223,643	202,581

Appendix 2 – Reconciliation of accounting balance sheet assets to regulatory credit risk exposure

Table 12: Year-end balance sheet assets reconciled to regulatory exposures

	Group Balance Sheet Assets	Assets Deducted from Own Funds ⁷	Provisions ⁸	Regulatory off-balance sheet items ⁹	Group Credit Risk Exposure ¹⁰
Assets	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000	£'000
Cash in hand and balances with the Bank of England	450,089	-	-	-	450,089
Loans and advances to credit institutions	45,631	-	-	-	45,631
Debt securities	86,191	-	-	-	86,191
Derivative financial instruments	84,366	-	-	-	84,366
Loans and advances to customers					-
Loans fully secured on residential property	2,166,343 ¹¹	-	(1,221)	20,449	2,185,571
Other loans	234,766 ¹¹	-	(1,892)	1,270	234,144
Investment in equity shares	7,512	-	-	-	7,512
Intangible assets	2,853	(2,853)	-	-	-
Tangible fixed assets	10,092	-	-	-	10,092
Investment properties	1,212	-	-	-	1,212
Other assets	1,283	-	-		1,283
Prepayments and accrued income	2,861	-	-	-	2,861
Total Assets	3,093,199	(2,853)	(3,113)	21,719	3,108,952

⁷ Under PRA rules intangible assets (including goodwill) must be deducted from regulatory capital.

⁸ Provision as a credit risk mitigant.

⁹ Regulatory exposure of off-balance sheet items post credit conversion factor (CCF) relates to undrawn credit commitments for mortgages and other loans not yet drawn down.

¹⁰ This does not include counterparty credit risk (CCR) exposure.

¹¹ Gross exposure prior to provisions.

Appendix 3 – Glossary of abbreviations and definitions

Α	
ALCO (Assets & Liabilities Committee)	A committee which oversees treasury policy, financial risk management, capital, wholesale funding and liquidity.
В	
Basel II	Basel II is a set of international banking regulations put forth by the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (BCBS), which levelled the international regulation of capital with uniform rules and guidelines. Basel II expanded rules for minimum capital requirements established under Basel 1 and provided the framework for regulatory review, as well as setting disclosure requirements for the assessment of capital adequacy of banks.
Basel III	An international regulatory accord that introduced a set of reforms designed to improve the regulation, supervision, and risk management within the banking sector.
BRC	Board Risk Committee
С	
CCF (Credit Conversion Factor)	The CCF converts an off-balance sheet exposure to its credit exposure equivalent which is then risk weighted. Off-balance sheet exposures have a probability of becoming a credit exposure and shifting onto the balance sheet. The CCF is an estimate of this probability, the expected value of the credit exposure is derived by multiplying the CCF with the value of the off-balance sheet exposure.
CCP (Central Counterparties)	Central counterparties (CCPs) are used in order to clear specified derivative transactions (predominantly interest rate swaps) thereby mitigating counterparty risk within the financial system. Positions are continuously marked and margin in the form of collateral is exchanged on at least a daily basis.
CCR (Counterparty Credit Risk)	The risk that a counterparty to a transaction will default before the final settlement of the transaction's cashflows.
CEO	Chief Executive Officer
CET1 (Common Equity Tier 1)	The highest form of regulatory capital under CRR, comprising common shares issued, related share premium, retained earnings and other reserves less regulatory adjustments.
CFO	Chief Financial Officer
CRD (Capital Requirements Directive)	The Capital Requirements Directive is an EU legislative package that contains prudential rules for banks, building societies and investment firms as onshored to the UK post Brexit and amended by applicable Statutory Instruments.
CRM (Capital Risk Mitigation)	Techniques such as collateral agreements used to reduce the credit risk associated with an exposure.
CRO	Chief Risk Officer

CRR (Capital Requirements Regulation)	The Capital Requirements Regulation is an EU law, which was onshored to the UK post Brexit and amended by relevant Statutory Instruments. The CRR aims to decrease the likelihood that banks become insolvent, reflecting Basel III rules on capital measurement and capital standards.
CVA (Credit Valuation Adjustment)	Adjustments to the fair value of derivative assets to reflect the credit worthiness of the counterparty.
E	
ECAI (External Credit Assessment Institutions)	An ECAI (For example Moody's, Standard and Poor's, Fitch) is an institution that assigns credit ratings to issuers of certain types of debt obligations as well as the debt instruments themselves.
F	
FCA (Financial Conduct Authority)	The UK regulatory body responsible for conduct of business regulation and supervision of UK authorised firms. The FCA is also responsible for the prudential regulation of firms which do not fall within the scope of the PRA.
FRMP	Financial Risk Management Policy
G	
GHOS (Group of Central Bank Governors and Heads of Supervision)	The GHOS is the oversight body of the Basel Committee, the primary global standard setter for the prudential regulation of banks.
Н	
HQLA (High Quality Liquid Assets)	The high-quality liquid assets (HQLA) include only those with a high potential to be converted easily and quickly into cash (in times of distress). HQLA are cash or assets that can be converted into cash quickly through sales (or by being pledged as collateral) with no significant loss of value.
I	
ICAAP (Internal Capital Adequacy Assessment Process)	The institution's own assessment of the level of capital needed in respect of its regulatory capital requirements (for Credit, Market and Operational Risks) and for other risks including stress events.
ILAAP (Internal Liquidity Adequacy Assessment Process)	The institution's own assessment of the level of liquidity needed in respect of its regulatory requirement to ensure that the Group maintains adequate liquid assets to survive a defined stress scenario for a sufficient period as defined by Risk Appetite.
IRRBB (Interest Rate Risk in the Banking Book)	IRRBB is the current or prospective risk to both earnings and economic value arising from movements in interest rates. The main sub-types of IRRBB include gap risk (or repricing risk), basis risk and customer optionality risk.
L	
LTV (Loan To Value)	A ratio which expresses the amount of a mortgage as a percentage of the value of the property on which the mortgage is secured. The Group calculates residential mortgage LTV on an indexed basis (the value of the property is updated on a quarterly basis to reflect changes in the house price index (HPI))
м	

Minimum Capital Requirement (MCR)	The minimum amount of regulatory capital that a financial institution must hold to meet the Basel III Pillar 1 requirements for credit, market, and operational risk.				
N					
NSFR (Net Stable Funding Ratio)	The NSFR is defined as the amount of available stable funding relative to the amount of. required stable funding.				
Ρ					
PARC	People Remuneration & Culture Committee				
PRA (Prudential Regulation Authority)	Responsible for the prudential regulation and supervision of banks, building societies, credit unions, insurers, and major investment firms in the UK. The PRA is a subsidiary of the Bank of England.				
Pillar 1	The first pillar of the Basel II framework sets out the minimum regulatory capital requirements (8%) for Credit, Market and Operational Risks.				
Pillar 2	The second pillar off the Basel II framework, known as the Supervisory Review Process, sets out the review process for a bank's capital adequacy; the process under which supervisors evaluate how well banks are assessing their risks and the actions taken as a result of these assessments.				
Pillar 2A	Pillar 2A addresses risks to an individual firm which are either not captured, or not fully captured under the Pillar 1 capital requirements applicable to all banks.				
Pillar 3	The third pillar of the Basel II framework aims to encourage market discipline by setting out disclosure requirements for banks on their capital, risk exposures and risk assessment processes. These disclosures are aimed at improving the information made available to the market.				
R					
Risk Appetite	The level and types of risk that a firm is willing to assume to achieve its strategic objectives.				
RMC	Risk Management Committee				
RMF	Risk Management Framework				
RWA (Risk Weighted Assets)	Calculated by assigning a degree of risk expressed as a percentage (risk weight) to an exposure value in accordance with the applicable Standardised Approach.				
S					
SLT	Senior Leadership Team				
SME	Small to Medium Enterprises				
SREP (Supervisory Review and Evaluation Process)	The PRA assessment of a firm's own individual capital assessment under Pillar 2.				

Standardised Approach	In relation to Credit Risk, the method for calculating Credit Risk capital requirements using risk weightings that are prescribed by regulation. Standardised Approaches, following prescribed methodologies also exist for calculating Market and Operational Risk capital requirements.
т	
TFSME (Term Funding Scheme with additional incentive for SMEs)	Funding schemes provided by the Bank of England which provide participating banks and building societies with funding at interest rates close to Bank Rate. The Group has specifically utilised both the original Term Funding Scheme (TFS) and the more recent Term Funding Scheme with additional incentives for SMEs.
Tier 1 Capital	A component of regulatory capital, comprising Common Equity Tier 1 capital and Additional Tier 1 capital. Additional Tier 1 capital includes qualifying capital instruments such as non-cumulative perpetual preference shares and Additional Tier 1 capital securities.
Tier 2 Capital	A component of regulatory capital, comprising qualifying subordinated loan capital and related non-controlling interests.